

TRADING ARMS, BOMBING TOWNS

The lethal connection between the international arms trade and the use of explosive weapons in populated areas



Index

Introduction	03
The promises and failures of the Arms Trade Treaty (ATT)	04
The use of explosive weapons in populated areas	05
War profiteering and the arms trade	07
Principles without borders	08
Principles in practice: moving to end bombing and shelling in populated areas	09
Recommendations	10
References	10

© 2015 Reaching Critical Will of the Women's International League for Peace and Freedom

Permission is granted for non-commercial reproduction, copying, distribution, and transmission of this publication or parts thereof so long as full credit is given to the coordinating project and organization, editor, and relevant authors; the text is not altered, transformed, or built upon; and for any reuse or distribution, these terms are made clear to others. Written by Ray Achesor

Layout: Mia Gandenberger

Cover photo: Istockphoto

Introduction

The First Conference of States Parties of the Arms Trade Treaty concluded its work in Mexico on 27 August. The United Kingdom hosted one of the world's biggest arms fairs the week of 19 September. Austria hosted a meeting of states, UN agencies, and civil society groups geared toward developing a political commitment to end the use of explosive weapons in populated areas on 21–22 September.

Meanwhile, refugees from Syria and other armed conflicts are fleeing their homes in hopes of finding safety and an opportunity to build a new life. Over 111,000 civilians have been killed in Syria in the ongoing conflict.¹ Over 8000 civilians have been killed in Ukraine² and over 2200 in Yemen.³ Gaza may be uninhabitable by 2020.⁴ Globally, almost 60 million people have been displaced from their homes. The UN High Commissioner for Refugees has found that since early 2011, the main reason for the acceleration of displacement has been the war in Syria. Every day last year on average 42,500 people became refugees, asylum seekers, or internally displaced, a four-fold increase in just four years.⁵

The connections between the challenges posed or confronted by each of the issues or initiatives above are straightforward. The ATT seeks to control the flow of weapons while the arms fair seeks to spread weapons far and wide. Many of the bombs and other explosive weapons killing

civilians in armed conflicts around the world, which should be controlled by international law and moral conscience, are instead sold for profit to those who use them for political gain. Those selling the weapons are complicit in the deaths of civilians; the destruction of their villages, towns, and cities; and the mass displacement that follows. Yet many of these same weapons exporters are now trying to shirk their responsibility to protect the refugees fleeing the explosive violence that they helped facilitate.

This briefing paper explores the potential effects that stricter prohibitions against arms transfers and development of new commitments against the use of explosive weapons in populated weapons could have on reducing humanitarian harm and the drivers of displacement. It calls on governments to take responsibility for their actions, to prioritise human security over war profiteering, and to seek new, preventative solutions to violence and war.

The promises and failures of the Arms Trade Treaty

The Arms Trade Treat (ATT) was developed through the UN General Assembly over the course of seven years.6 It was adopted in 2013 and entered into force on 24 December 2014. The Treaty, the first of its kind, prohibits the sale of weapons if they would violate arms embargoes or other international obligations, or be used to commit genocide, crimes against humanity, breaches of the Geneva Conventions, attacks against civilians or civilian objects, or other war crimes. It also requires that states take into account the risk of the weapons being used to undermine peace and security; violate international humanitarian law or human rights law (including gender-based violence); or commit acts of terrorism or transnational organised crime.

The stated objectives of the Treaty include preventing the diversion of weapons to the illicit market; contributing to international and regional peace, security, and stability; and above all, reducing human suffering. This was the key motivation for states and civil society to call for the regulation of the international arms trade in the first place.

The ATT currently has 73 states parties and 59 signatories, which include many of the world's largest arms exporters and importers. The United States, which is responsible for about 31% of the global arms trade, is a signatory. Germany, France, UK, Spain, Italy, which are #4–8 of the top ten exporters, are all states parties. Ukraine, #9, is also a signatory. Of the top ten importers, only Australia is a state party and Republic of Korea, Singapore, Turkey, UAE, and US are signatories of the Treaty.8

Yet throughout the Treaty's negotiations and since its entry into force, there have been countless examples of irresponsible arms transfers. Many of the weapons transferred by states parties, signatories, and non-states parties alike have ended up being used to commit crimes and violate the laws covered by the Treaty. Many of these weapons were on display in London at the arms fair, and many have been used to bomb towns and cities, resulting in the deaths of and damage to civilians.



The use of explosive weapons in populated areas

In **Yemen**, where a coalition led by Saudi Arabia has been conducting air strikes against the Houthis, hundreds of civilians have been killed.9 The bombs have hit schools, homes, and mosques. Amnesty International has noted, "Five months since the onset of the coalition airstrike campaign, innocent civilians continue to be killed and maimed every day, raising serious concerns about an apparent disregard for civilian life and for fundamental principles of international humanitarian law."10 In May, the city of Saada was declared a military target, in breach of IHL, and now lies in ruins. A village, Sabr, has been almost completely destroyed. Amongst the rubble researchers have found US-designed and / or manufactured bombs and cluster munitions, as well as components for bombs made by an Italianbased subsidiary of a German company. 11 The United Kingdom has supplied Typhoon jets and other equipment and support to the Saudi military.¹² The US recently approved \$46 billion in new agreements with Saudi Arabia¹³ and Canada is sending \$14.8 billion worth of light armoured vehicles to Saudi Arabia—Canada's largest arms export contract ever.14

In **Syria**, 53%¹⁵ of the more than 300,000 deaths since 2011¹⁶ have been caused by the use of explosive weapons. Towns and cities have become targets¹⁷ of the fighting on all sides,¹⁸ resulting in the displacement of more than 12 million people. Beyond immediate deaths and injuries, the damage to infrastructure has been severe. Health facilities in particular have been deliberately targeted.¹⁹ Russia and Iran have supplied many weapons and training to the Syrian government forces, while the United States and many Gulf countries have supplied the Syrian opposition forces with military equipment.²⁰ The rebels have also acquired weapons from Syrian

military stocks and from the black market. US-led air strikes against ISIS have also led to hundreds of civilian deaths in Syria.²¹

In **Ukraine**, where nearly 8000 people have been killed and nearly 1800 injured since April 2014, shelling in residential areas has increased civilian causalities over the past three months.²² Bus stops, marketplaces, schools, hospitals, and houses have become battlegrounds, with severe damage to civilian infrastructure and transportation as well as the deaths and injuries. Multiple launch rocket systems, including Grads, have been used extensively by both Ukrainian government and opposition forces.²³ Most of the weapons used by both sides were in the Ukrainian inventory before the crisis started.²⁴ However, Russia has been supplying weapons and allegedly troops to the opposition, 25 while the US has provided training to Ukrainian government forces.²⁶ Both sides also appear to be getting weapons off the black market.²⁷

In **Gaza**, which has suffered three large-scale military assaults over the past six years and eight years of military blockade by Israel, the most recent bombardment in 2014 killed and injured thousands of civilians, displaced another 500,000. The attacks also destroyed or damaged more than 20,000 homes, 148 schools, 15 hospitals, and Gaza's only power plant. A recent UN report has warned that Gaza, one of the most densely populated areas in the world, amy be "uninhabitable" by 2020. The weapons came from the United States, including the Hellfire missile used to strike a UN school sheltering civilians, the United Kingdom, Germany, and Italy, Canada, and others.

In Nigeria, the ongoing conflict between the government and Boko Haram has resulted in thousands of civilian deaths and mass displacement.³⁶ The use of explosive weapons has increased dramatically since 2011, including due to Boko Haram's use of suicide bombers,37 roadside bombs,38 and other types of explosive weapons.³⁹ The Nigerian government has also used explosive weapons in populated areas in countering the group, including in Niger in February 2015.40 Boko Haram reportedly gets explosives and other weapons through theft and purchase from local shops. 41 The government has imported weapons from China, Czech Republic, Russia, South Africa, and Ukraine to counter the group.42

In **Sudan**, government forces have recently dropped hundreds of bombs in more than 65 locations, leading to civilian deaths and mass displacement. All Cluster bombs have been used in South Kordofan. Human Rights Watch documented more than 100 civilian casualties in 2014 and 2015 from aerial bombardment or after the initial attack by unexploded ordnance and other explosive remnants of war. Undan has also allegedly bombed populated areas in South Sudan, killing civilians and destroying infrastructure there. Sudan has imported many weapons from China, Russia, and Belarus.

In **South Sudan**, where the president recently signed a peace agreement that seeks to end the mayhem and bloodshed that has ravaged the young country for years, the conflict has been fueled with arms from many exporters. In particular, Canada, China, and South Africa have flooded the country with weapons and ammunition. According to a recent UN report, the South Sudanese government spent almost US\$30 million last year on machine guns, grenade launchers, and other weapons from China. It also procured Russian armored vehicles and Israeli rifles and attack helicopters. Meanwhile, rebel forces have obtained their weapons largely

through theft, battlefield seizures, regional trafficking networks, or directly from neighbouring countries.⁴⁹ Ammunition has been largely supplied to the rebels by Sudan. There is evidence of the use of cluster bombs by either government or opposition forces.⁵⁰ Both sides in the conflict have destroyed critical infrastructure including homes, medical facilities, churches, and UN bases.⁵¹

Overall, between 2011 and 2014, Action on Armed Violence has recorded almost 150,000 deaths and injuries from the use of explosive weapons in populated areas. 78% of these were civilian. When explosive weapons were used in populated areas, 90% of the resulting causalities were civilians. 52 As the International Network on Explosive Weapons explains, explosive weapons use blast and fragmentation to kill and injure people in the area where they detonate, as well as to damage objects, buildings and infrastructure. When used in populated areas they tend to cause high levels of harm to individuals and communities. Destruction of infrastructure vital to the civilian population, including water and sanitation, housing, schools, and hospitals, results in a pattern of wider, long term suffering. Victims and survivors of explosive weapons can face long-term challenges of disability, psychological harm, and social and economic exclusion.53

Despite all of these examples and evidence, there have been few outcries about how the deaths, injuries, displacement, or destruction caused by the use of explosive weapons in populated areas relate to the ATT, even when states parties or signatories are responsible for the transfers that lead to these deaths and injuries. The fact that ATT states parties and signatories continue to engage in arms transfers that result in human suffering highlights the limitations of the ATT, as well as a critical gap between law and practice. It also highlights the power of the war profiteers.

War profiteering and the arms trade

Commercial interests operating without scruples are a serious driver of arms production and sale. Corporations and governments make billions from the international arms trade. The value of global arms transfers is approaching 100 billion USD annually.⁵⁴ And commercial interests often influence transfer policy. "The USA has long seen arms exports as a major foreign policy and security tool, but in recent years exports are increasingly needed to help the US arms industry maintain production levels at a time of decreasing US military expenditure," the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute has found.⁵⁵

The UK, which was one of the countries initially pushing for negotiation of an ATT, is the sixth largest exporter of conventional arms. While it maintains that the ATT reflects a global determination to stop irresponsible transfers, in September it hosted Defence and Security Equipment International, one of the world's largest arms fairs. The event is organised with financial and logistical support from the UK government,56 which also extended formal invitations to the arms fair to many countries with records of human rights violations⁵⁷ and those currently involved in armed conflict, including those using explosive weapons in populated areas. Meanwhile, the UK government has refused to acknowledge the link between the refugee crisis and the flow of weapons to the Middle East—including those from UK transfers—and UK military intervention.⁵⁸ About 30,000 people attended the arms fair. Meanwhile, the UK has said it will only take in 20,000 refugees by 2020.

The ATT should be a tool to stop the arms transfers that are facilitating refugee crises. Unfortunately, it suffers from several major loopholes that are being exploited by those seeking to profit from the arms trade. For example, the Treaty's scope is narrow, providing only for consideration of a limited number of weapon systems. Its provisions covering ammunition, munitions, parts, and components are not comprehensive and it does not legally mandate states to increase transparency in the international arms trade. The Treaty does not address concerns that major exporters themselves sometimes use arms to engage in violations of human rights or crimes of aggression.

One of the biggest problems with the ATT is that states can make a ruling that the transfer of weapons would enhance national security. Such a consideration is weighed against the risks of IHL or human rights violations. But time and again we have seen that sending weapons into a conflict zone only undermines security and exacerbates conflict and leads to civilian casualties.

The biggest challenge with the ATT and arms transfer control regimes more broadly is that many states seem to believe that their export assessment standards are adequate and that their arms transfers are in compliance with national and international law. Clearly, higher standards, restrictions, and prohibitions are necessary if the ATT, or any mechanism for regulating the arms trade, is to effectively prevent transfers that lead to death and destruction.

Principles without borders

Some of the world's other largest exporters, such as China and Russia, can argue that they are not bound by the ATT. But that is an unacceptable justification for fueling and profiting from war. Yes, the ATT is legally-binding only upon those states that ratify it. But its principles and objectives must guide behaviour of all states, because its principles and objectives should reflect those of any responsible government.

The ATT, if it is to have any meaning at all, must be used as a tool to illuminate, stigmatise, and prevent arms transfers that are responsible for death and destruction, regardless of who is selling or receiving the weapons. The carnage caused by flows of weapons to regions of conflict or to recipients that use them to bomb, shell, rape, murder, torture, and terrorise does not respect borders. Neither should the Treaty's

principles. They are the principles that must guide our engagement with each other as human beings in this shared world.

But the ATT is not enough. It is the responsibility of all states, organisations, and civil society groups to condemn and prevent arms transfers that violate law, rights, and our collective conscience. It is the responsibility of us all to stop bombing and bombardment in towns, cities, and villages. If we were to truly take up these responsibilities, the arms trade and armed conflict would look substantially different than it does today. Thus the consequences of the arms trade and armed conflict that we see today, including civilian deaths and injuries, refugee flows, grave inequality and poverty, would be substantially reduced.

In this light, it is unfortunate that the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development only includes one reference to weapons. Despite its declaration that "There can be no sustainable development without peace and no peace without sustainable development," it only includes a vague goal to "significantly reduce illicit arms flows by 2030." This falls far short of the action necessary to restrict the arms trade and the use of weapons, "without which development and peace are just empty words." 60

Much more is needed to prevent human suffering caused by the trade and use of arms, including explosive weapons. It's past time to achieve significant change in these areas.



Principles in practice: moving to end bombing and shelling in populated areas

A group of governments, UN agencies, and civil society organisations met in Vienna on 21–22 September to discuss how to prevent harm from the use of explosive weapons in populated areas. At the end of the meeting, many of the participating governments indicated support for developing a political commitment on this issue. Work on the development of this commitment will be carried out over the coming months.

This outcome is a great step toward reducing human suffering. A commitment to stop bombing and bombardment in populated areas will help facilitate policies and practices that put human lives and wellbeing first. It also draws a firm line about what is acceptable during armed conflict. One of the key messages articulated at the Vienna meeting is that while international humanitarian law (IHL) is relevant to prevent actions that harm civilian populations in conflict, it is on its own insufficient for addressing the problem. Speaking on behalf of the Geneva Academy, legal expert Maya Brehm noted that IHL is general and abstract, leaving it open to a number of interpretations with no specific guidelines or rules for consistent application. States have not been forthcoming about their interpretation of what the law requires and thus which practices would be illegal, and the rules of IHL do not on their own draw a clear boundary against the use of explosive weapons in populated areas. The general agreement at the meeting was that key issue is preventing humanitarian harm and that this should be the basis for a political instrument on the use of explosive weapons in populated areas.61

The International Network on Explosive Weapons (INEW) has called on all states to commit to stop the use in populated areas of explosive weapons. In doing so, they will need to review national policy and practice and make changes that will strengthen the protection of civilians. States should also support stronger data-gathering on the use and impact of explosive weapons, including age-, sex-, and disability-disaggregated recording of casualties. They should recognise the rights of survivors, families of those killed or injured, and affected communities, and ensure a response to their short- and long-term needs. 62

States also need to prevent those that use explosive weapons in populated areas from acquiring arms. Even if a state commits itself to not using such weapons in populated areas, arms transfers they approve may end up being used to bomb civilians. Regardless of whether or not states are party to the ATT, they must not transfer weapons to countries that are bombing or shelling in villages, towns, cities, or other populated areas.

As INEW has argues in its recent publication *A Commitment to Act*, too often the dropping of bombs or firing of rockets or mortars into populated areas is considered inevitable in armed conflict. But experience shows that states and other armed actors can stop the use of certain weapons and by doing so prevent devastating civilian harm. The current pattern of harm from the use of explosive weapons in populated areas is unacceptable. States and others have a responsibility to take action now to prevent human suffering.⁶³

Recommendations

- States must implement the ATT with a view to enhancing peace, justice, and human rights, not profits and political manipulation. Each and every arms transfer must be weighed against the risks highlighted in the ATT. To this end, relevant actors should identify and promote indicators that would prevent the sale of weapons. States must not transfer weapons that are at risk of being used to bomb or bombard populated areas.
- The peddling of tools of war, violence, and oppression at international gatherings must stop, as it does not reflect the stated collective ambition of advancing peace and security and reducing human suffering.
- States and other relevant actors should use international platforms to highlight the civilian harm from the use of explosive weapons in populated areas as an urgent humanitarian problem that must be addressed. They should support the development of an international commitment to reduce harm from the use of explosive weapons, including by stopping the use in populated areas of explosive weapons.

References

- "More than 330000 people die while about 13000000 wounded and displaced since the beginning of Syrian revolution," Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 6 August 2015, http://www.syriahr.com/en/2015/08/morethan-330000-people-die-while-about-13000000-woundedand-displaced-since-the-beginning-of-syrian-revolution/.
- "Close to 8,000 people killed in eastern Ukraine," UN Office for the High Commissioner of Human Rights, 8 September 2015, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/ Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=16394&LangID=E.
- Rob Perkins, State of Crisis: Explosive Weapons in Yemen, Action on Armed Violence and UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, September 2015, https://aoav.org.uk/2015/state-of-crisis-explosiveweapons-in-yemen.
- "Gaza could become uninhabitable in less than five years due to ongoing 'de-development' – UN report," UN News Centre, 1 September 2015, http://www.un.org/apps/news/ story.asp?NewsID=51770#.VgVaGZc3fEa.
- "Worldwide displacement hits all-time high as war and persecution increase," UN High Commissioner for Refugees, 18 June 2015, http://www.unhcr.org/558193896. html.
- For information and history of the ATT negotiations, as well as the treaty text, see www.reachingcriticalwill.org/ disarmament-fora/att.
- See www.armstreaty.org for the latest updates on ratifications and signatures.
- "Killer facts: The scale of the global arms trade," Amnesty International, 24 August 2015, https://www.amnesty.org/ en/latest/news/2015/08/killer-facts-the-scale-of-theglobal-arms-trade.
- 9. Rob Perkins, State of Crisis, op. cit.
- "The Human Carnage of Saudi Arabia's War in Yemen," Amnesty International, 27 August 2015, https://www. amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/08/the-human-carnage-of-saudi-arabias-war-in-yemen.

- Charlotte Alfred, "Bombs Made In U.S., Europe Turn Up On Yemen's Battlefields," The World Post, 24 July 2015, http:// www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/yemen-warweapons_55b25ca8e4b0074ba5a4483f.
- Ben Bryant, "UK Provided 11 Typhoon Jets to Saudi Arabia Months Before Yemen Airstrikes, Documents Show," Vice, 21 July 2015, https://news.vice.com/article/uk-provided-11typhoon-jets-to-saudi-arabia-months-before-yemenairstrikes-documents-show.
- 13. "Are Obama's Record Arms Sales to Saudi Arabia, Yemen, Egypt and Iraq Fueling Unrest in Middle East?" Democracy Now!, 7 April 2015, http://www.democracynow.org/2015/4/7/are_obamas_record_arms_sales_to.
- Cesar Jaramillio, "Ten facts about Canada's arms deal with Saudi Arabia," Canadian International Council, 21 September 2015, http://opencanada.org/features/ten-facts-aboutcanadas-arms-deal-with-saudi-arabia.
- Failing Syria: Assessing the impact of UN Security Council resolutions in protecting and assisting civilians in Syria, Oxfam International, March 2015, p. 4.
- 16. "More than 330000 people die..." op. cit.
- 17. "UN official: Syrian regime continues using barrel bombs against civilians," Middle East Monitor, 29 January 2015, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/news/americas/16656un-official-syrian-regime-continues-using-barrel-bombsagainst-civilians-.
- 18. Steve Goose and Ole Solvang, "Deadly cargo: explosive weapons in populated areas," Human Rights Watch, 7 January 2015, http://www.inew.org/news/human-rights-watch-deadly-cargo-explosive-weapons-in-populated-areas.
- "Syria's Medical Community Under Assault," Physicians for Human Rights, February 2015, http:// physiciansforhumanrights.org/library/other/syrias-medicalcommunity-under-assault.html.
- Peter D. Wezeman, "Arms transfers to Syria," SIPRI Yearbook 2013, http://www.sipri.org/yearbook/2013/files/ sipri-yearbook-2013-chapter-5-section-3.

- 21. Alice Ross, "Hundreds of civilians killed in US-led air strikes on Isis targets—report," *The Guardian*, 3 August 2015, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/aug/03/us-led-air-strikes-on-isis-targets-killed-more-than-450-civilians-report.
- 22. "Close to 8,000 people killed in eastern Ukraine," op. cit.
- 23. Rob Perkins, "Will Mariupol be a turning point in Ukraine's explosive crisis?" Action on Armed Violence, 26 January 2015, https://aoav.org.uk/2015/will-mariupol-turning-point-ukraines-explosive-crisis.
- 24. "The Ukraine conflict and its implications," SIPRI Yearbook 2015, http://www.sipri.org/yearbook/2015/03.
- 25. Ibid
- 26. Jonah Bennett, "US Prepares To Start Training Ukrainian Military Forces," *The Daily Caller*, 11 September 2015, http://dailycaller.com/2015/09/11/us-prepares-to-start-training-ukrainian-military-forces.
- Nolan Peterson, "Ukraine Conflict Feeds Black Market of Military Weapons," The Daily Signal, 22 March 2015, http:// dailysignal.com/2015/03/22/ukraine-conflict-feeds-blackmarket-of-military-weapons.
- 28. "Gaza could become uninhabitable..." op. cit.
- 29. Adam Taylor, "Gaza City is being hit by missile strikes. This is how densely populated it is," *The Washington Post*, 14 July 2014, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2014/07/14/gaza-city-is-being-hit-by-missile-strikes-this-is-how-densely-populated-it-is.
- 30. "Gaza could become..." op. cit.
- Sudarsan Raghavan and Ruth Eglash, "In deaths of civilians in Gaza, U.S. weapons sales to Israel come under scrutiny," The Washington Post, 23 August 2014, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/in-deaths-of-civilians-in-gaza-us-weapons-sales-to-israel-come-under-scrutiny/2014/08/23/4f6565e7-da0f-4ecb-b005-5b2202463d1f_story.html.
- 32. Ray Acheson, "WILPF calls on UK to end its role in Israel's humanitarian law violations," Reaching Critical Will, August 2015, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/news/latest-news/9046-wilpf-calls-on-uk-to-end-its-role-in-israel-s-humanitarian-law-violations.
- 33. "German Weapons for the World: How the Merkel Doctrine Is Changing Berlin Policy," *Der Spiegel*, 3 December 2012, http://www.spiegel.de/international/germany/german-weapons-exports-on-the-rise-as-merkel-doctrine-takes-hold-a-870596.html.
- 34. David Pratt, "Calling for peace but fuelling war: How US and others are helping to kill Palestinians," Herald Scotland, 3 August 2014, http://www.heraldscotland.com/news/13173078.Calling_for_peace_but_fuelling_war_How_US_and_others_are_helping_to_kill_Palestinians.
- Ken Hanly, "Canada is a cheerleader and arms provider for Israel in Gaza," *Digital Journal*, 14 July 2014, http://www. digitaljournal.com/news/politics/op-ed-canada-is-acheerleader-and-arms-provider-for-israel-in-gaza/ article/389789.
- Jane Hunter, "The deadly burden of violence in Nigeria," Action on Armed Violence, 14 January 2015, https://aoav. org.uk/2015/deadly-burden-violence-nigeria.
- 37. Ibid.
- "Nigeria explosion 'kills dozes' in Adamawa state," BBC, 27 November 2014, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/worldafrica-30239641.
- "24 killed in Nigeria explosion blamed on Boko Haram," CBS News, 11 August 2015, http://www.cbsnews.com/ news/24-killed-in-nigeria-explosion-blamed-on-bokoharam.
- Jane Hunter, "Explosive violence: February 2015," Action on Armed Violence, 13 March 2015, https://aoav.org. uk/2015/explosive-violence-february-2015.
- Precious Igonwelundu, "How Boko Haram gets explosives, weapons," *The Nation*, 12 August 2015, http:// thenationonlineng.net/how-boko-haram-gets-explosivesweapons.
- 42. "10 things you need to know about arms sales to Africa—and why Algeria and Uganda are big buyers," Mail &

- Guardian Africa, 22 March 2015, http://mgafrica.com/article/2015-03-20-7-big-facts-you-need-to-know-about-arms-sales-to-africawhere-algeria-and-uganda-are-stars.
- "Amnesty accuses Sudan of war crimes in South Kordofan," BBC, 4 August 2015, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/worldafrica-33777676.
- 44. "Sudan: Bombing Campaign's Heavy Toll on Children," Human Rights Watch, 6 May 2015, https://www.hrw.org/ news/2015/05/06/sudan-bombing-campaigns-heavy-tollchildren.
- 45. Abraham Agoth and Waakhe Simon Wudu, "At Least Four Killed in Bombing Raid on South Sudan Border Area," Voice of America, 9 April 2015, http://www.voanews.com/content/ south-sudan-border-bombing-raid/2712934.html.
- 46. "Darfur: New weapons from China and Russia fuelling conflict," Amnesty International, 8 February 2012, https:// www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2012/02/darfur-newweapons-china-and-russia-fuelling-conflict.
- 47. "Arms transfers to South Sudan," ATT Monitor Project of Control Arms, Case Study 1, 2015.
- Letter dated 21 August 2015 from the Panel of Experts on South Sudan established pursuant to Security Council resolution 2206 (2015) addressed to the President of the Security Council, S/2015/656, 21 August 2015.
- Somini Segupta, "U.N. Report Details Flow of Foreign Weapons Into South Sudan," The New York Times, 25 August 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/26/world/africa/unreport-details-flow-of-foreign-weapons-into-south-sudan. html.
- 50. "South Sudan's New War: Abuses by Government and Opposition Forces," Human Rights Watch, 7 August 2015, https://www.hrw.org/report/2014/08/07/south-sudans-newwar/abuses-government-and-opposition-forces.
- 51. Ibic
- 52. Rob Perkins, "Four years of harm: Explosive Weapons Monitor 2011–2014," Action on Armed Violence, 14 September 2015, https://aoav.org.uk/2015/four-years-of-harm-impact-of-explosive-weapons-2011-2014.
- 53. For more information see www.inew.org.
- 54. "Killer facts," op. cit.
- 55. "The United States leads upward trend in arms exports, Asian and Gulf states arms imports up, says SIPRI," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, 15 March 2016, http://www.sipri.org/media/pressreleases/2015/atmarch-2015.
- 56. Imogen Mathers, "Making a killing: the cost of the global arms trade," SciDevNet, 18 September 2015, http://www.scidev.net/global/conflict/multimedia/making-a-killing-human-cost-of-the-global-arms-trade.html.
- 57. Cahal Milmo, "Government invites regimes with 'appalling' human rights records to London arms fair," The Independent, 10 September 2015, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/government-invites-regimes-with-appalling-human-rights-records-to-london-arms-fair-10495415.html.
- 58. "If David Cameron really cared about refugees he wouldn't have just welcomed the world's biggest arms fair to London," The Independent, 14 September 2015.
- Transforming Our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, September 2015.
- Ray Acheson and Rebecca Johnson, "The UN: are development and peace empty words?" openDemocracy, 24 September 2015, https://www.opendemocracy.net/5050/rayacheson-and-rebecca-johnson/un-are-development-andpeace-empty-words.
- 61. Ray Acheson, "States move to stop bombing and bombardment in towns and cities," Reaching Critical Will, 24 September 2015, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/news/latest-news/10182-states-move-to-stop-bombing-and-bombardment-in-towns-and-cities.
- 62. A Commitment to Act: Protecting civilians from the use of explosive weapons in populated areas, International Network on Explosive Weapons, September 2015, http://www.inew. org/site/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/INEW-commitment-toact-Sep-15.pdf.
- 63. Ibid.

Reaching Critical Will is the disarmament programme of the Women's International League for Peace and Freedom (WILPF), the oldest women's peace organization in the world. Reaching Critical Will works for disarmament and arms control of many different weapon systems, the reduction of global military spending and militarism, and the investigation of gendered aspects of the impact of weapons and of disarmament processes. We monitor and analyse international processes and work in coalitions with other civil society groups to achieve change, provide timely and accurate reporting on all relevant conferences and initiatives so that those unable to attend can stay informed, and to maintain a comprehensive online archive of all statements, resolutions, and other primary documents on disarmament. RCW also produces research studies, reports, statements, fact sheets, and other publications on key issues relevant to disarmament, arms control, and militarism.



Reaching Critical Will

WILPF Geneva WILPF New York
1, rue de Varembé, 777 UN Plaza,
Case Postale 28 New York
1211 Geneva 20 NY 10017
Switzerland USA

T: +41 (0)22 919 70 80 T: +1 212 682 1265

E: disarm@wilpf.ch E: info@reachingcriticalwill.org